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	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANOUNCEMENTS


	
	The Chair highlighted the farewell gathering for Professor Todd Landman, which was taking place after the Council meeting, and took the opportunity to acknowledge the contribution that Professor Landman had made to the University.
	143/15

	
	
	

	
	The Chair thanked the following departing members of Council for their service:
· Nitin Dahad

· Philip Tolhurst

· Joan Busfield
· Marco Francesconi

· Chantel Le Carpentier

	144/15

	
	The Chair welcomed Adrian Chira as a new member of Council.
	145/15


	
	
	

	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	
	Members starred items 5, 14, 21, 22c.
	146/15

	
	
	

	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	
	There were no declarations of interest.
	147/15

	
	
	

	4 MINUTES (C/15/51)


	
	Correction: Dr Richard Cornes had given his apologies for the meeting of Council on 11 May 2015.
	148/15

	
	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 11 May 2015 were approved.
	149/15

	
	
	

	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	
	In relation to minute 118/15, “It was agreed that trend data on the expansion in different categories of staff would be provided, and that further work was needed to articulate academic staff tasks and support from professional services…“, attention was drawn to staff information provided in the Equality and Diversity report (item 21) which showed a trend to December 2014 of growth of professional services staff and relatively static academic staff numbers. The figures did not reflect the recent approved increases in both categories of staff.
	150/15

	
	
	

	
	Council noted that professional services provided a direct and material contribution to the delivery of the Strategic Plan, and rather than generating additional work, gave effect to policy decisions made by Council and Senate, e.g. in the areas of research support, careers and employability, and that recommendations for investment would continue to come to Council where there was a case.
	151/15

	
	
	

	
	Investment in academic staff was ahead of that needed to yield an SSR of 15.5.  
	152/15

	
	
	

	
	Council agreed that benchmarking of the proportion of academic vs professional services staff would be valuable and should be undertaken.
	153/15

	6 CHAIR’S ACTION SINCE THE LAST MEETING (C/15/52)



	
	Noted.

	154/15

	7 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/15/53)


	
	The Vice-Chancellor highlighted the following from his report:


	

	
	· Professor Heather Laurie had been appointed PVC Research designate from 1 November 2015, taking over from Professor Sanders on 1 August 2016. 
	155/15

	
	
	


	
	· Prof Roger Hawkins will take the position of interim Executive Dean for Social Sciences from September 2015. 
	156/15

	
	
	

	
	· The Chancellor’s appeal had raised £100k towards £0.5m for 25 Masters scholarships for women from around the world.
	157/15

	
	
	

	
	· Recruitment to 34 academic posts was progressing well with some very high calibre appointments being made. 
	158/15

	
	
	

	
	· The Government had signalled a shift from maintenance grants to loans from 2016, an increase to the maximum loan available, a possible rise in the tuition fee cap in line with inflation from 2017 for those offering high quality teaching, and a new mechanism to assess high quality teaching.

	159/15

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor reported on the admissions position, noting that:


	

	
	· UG applications were up on last year, well ahead of the trend nationally; PGT and PGR applications were down, partially offset by strong conversion. 
	160/15

	
	
	

	
	· The expectation was that the increased UG target would be met and that some places would need to be filled during Clearing. There would be no SNC this year.
	161/15

	
	
	

	
	· PGT numbers were ahead of 2 years previously. The impact of the higher fees burden, plus immigration restrictions would be monitored. International PG recruitment partnerships and integrated work experience were under development and cross referencing against patterns and trends in research intensive universities would be undertaken to ensure competitiveness.
	162/15

	
	
	

	
	Council requested that recruitment numbers in Autumn be broken down by home, EU, international and state versus independent school origin.

	163/15

	
	Council noted the sharper focus on excellence in teaching, which aligned with the priorities in our Strategic Plan, and that Jo Johnson's plans for a ‘teaching REF’ were not yet well developed. The Vice-Chancellor would be lobbying for a framework that recognised excellence as we define it, based on the lived experience of students, rather than solely on metrics.
	164/15

	
	
	

	8 People Management 


	
	(a) Draft People Supporting Strategy (C/15/54)


	
	The Director of HR introduced the Strategy which was aimed at developing capacity and capability and reflected the values set out in the Strategic Plan. It articulated a mutuality of obligation between staff and the University as the employer and would put in place practical support for people management, better workforce information and analysis, improved transparency, and access to opportunity and flexibility.

	165/15

	
	Council welcomed the Strategy, noting that time would be needed to embed the cultural changes envisaged in the Strategy. Leadership development for Heads of Department (HoDs) and the development of departmental leadership teams were in train.  
	166/15

	
	
	

	
	Council requested that:
	

	
	
	

	
	· the Strategy be underpinned by a communications plan 
	167/15

	
	
	

	
	· consideration be given to specific outcomes against which success could be measured. 
	168/15

	
	
	

	
	· more emphasis be placed in the document on the role of PDRs as an enabling process for objective setting and delivering change.
	169/15

	
	
	

	
	· further thought be given to the target of 25% women in senior positions (currently 15.6% of readers, 25.7% of professors and 38.9% of professional services grade 11 staff are female). 

 
	170/15

	
	Council approved the Draft People Supporting Strategy.


	171/15

	
	(b) Managing Structural Change Policy (C/15/55)


	
	Council welcomed the Policy noting that UCU still opposed compulsory redundancy but was informally content to see a clear policy in place. 

	172/15

	
	Council noted the importance of ensuring consistent delivery across all three campuses.

	173/15

	
	It was agreed that the term 'divisional heads' was not well understood and should be replaced with 'Registrar and Secretary and the three Executive Deans’. Additionally, that under 12.1 'department' be added.

	174/15

	
	Council approved the policy.


	175/15

	9 Health and Safety Aims, Objectives, Action Plan for 2015-2019 Key Performance Indicators for August 2015 – July 2016 (C/15/56)


	
	The Head of Health and Safety introduced the Plan which focused on Health and Safety; Well-being would be covered by a separate policy. It outlined improved arrangements for fire safety, building standards, DSE review, health and safety implications of new projects, student placements, and for incident reporting and risk assessment. 


	176/15

	
	Two KPIs were proposed – completion of annual inspections, and take up of online training for overseas travel to high risk regions. 

	177/15

	
	Council welcomed the integration of the Plan with the People Supporting Strategy.


	178/15

	
	Council approved the Policy aims, objectives and Health and Safety Plan for August 2015- July 2019, and associated health and safety key performance indicators.


	179/15

	10 Revised Employability Sub-Strategy (C/15/57)


	
	The Director of Employability introduced the revised Strategy which reflected the embedding of career development learning, a projected four-fold increase in placements, and more work to support departments, the SU and partners. Revisions included consolidation of earlier plans such as employer advisory boards in all departments and year abroad support, plus new emphasis on gender imbalance in employment outcomes and on PGT and PGR students. 

	180/15

	
	Council noted that this year's graduate prospects performance was slightly down (1.1%) on last year and was based on students who graduated in July 2014, prior to the recent significant investment in employability. 


	181/15

	
	Council welcomed the growth in internships and placements and emphasised the importance of closer partnership between ECC and departments in target setting, monitoring and action planning. It was agreed that this work would be taken forward by Faculty Employability Managers.


	182/15

	
	Council noted that all departments would provide careers education, and that a reconfigured Employability Award would be available, although hard to reach students would continue to be a challenge.

	183/15

	
	Concerted investment in employability, retention and good degrees had been made to enable the step change to the top 30 in the Times Good University Guide, and performance analysis would be brought to Council in the Autumn term. Entrepreneurship, student start-ups, and the planned Innovation Centre would add a further dimension. 


	184/15

	
	Council approved the Revised Employability Sub-Strategy, including its values, key themes and list of objectives.

	185/15

	11 Budget 2015-16


	
	(a) Budget update 


	
	The Director of Finance reported that there were no significant changes to the budget approved by Council in May. The forecast cash surplus for the current year had been revised to £8.2m. 

	186/15

	
	The budget for next year was within the envelope set by Council and included an allowance of £800k for the University’s estimated share of BIS cuts. Unbudgeted R&D tax credits for one year of £300k and income from Higher Apprenticeships would give more headroom in the budget. 

Should minimum intakes be met, the contingency of £2.4m would be available enabling the reinstatement of strategic funds. The projected cash surplus was 9m, 4.8%, heading towards 5.5% by 2016-17.
	187/15

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the update.

	188/15

	
	(b) Capital Investment Plan: Progress Report (C/15/58)


	
	The Director of Estate Management reported that:
	

	
	
	

	
	· The Library extension and Silberrad Student Centre were complete and the agreed final account was £200k over budget due a planning requirement relating to cladding, albeit within the agreed contingency.
	189/15

	
	
	

	
	· The EBS building was complete, however Morgan Sindall was claiming a significant increase on the contract figure, which was refuted by the consultant team.
	190/15

	
	
	

	
	· Planning permission would be sought for the STEM building in the Autumn, and consideration was being given to adding extra value to this project, e.g. by adding an additional storey.
	191/15

	
	
	

	
	· New tennis courts and a 3G pitch followed by a new sports hall in Autumn 2016 including new Sports Science space was planned.
	192/15

	
	
	

	
	· Southend Forum- the final account agreed was within the budget envelope. The project had received and was being nominated for a numbers of awards.
	193/15

	
	
	

	
	· The University had declined to pay to accelerate the North Teaching Centre project and was confident of planning consent. 
	194/15

	
	
	

	
	· The Lake Project would create a Square 6 and additional amenity facilities and a cafe around the lower lake.
	195/15

	
	
	

	
	· Three catering projects were planned: a double decker bus; a Boxpark facility; and catering facilities in the STEM building.
	196/15

	
	
	

	
	· Meadows phase 2 now will use the contractors’ car park site on the Knowledge Gateway to deliver 600 bed spaces, with a start on site anticipated March 2016. 
	197/15

	
	
	

	
	In discussion, Council noted that: 
	

	
	
	

	
	· all projects will deliver a contribution to our carbon reduction targets and that the EBS the STEM buildings will generate power for the campus. 
	198/15

	
	
	

	
	· Options for making more parking spaces available were under investigation and the Director of EMS would report back to USG in the Autumn.
	199/15

	
	
	

	
	· In addition to a carbon management plan, an Environmental Strategy document should be developed to make the University’s sustainability plans more visible.


	200/15

	
	It was reported that Phase 1 of Parkside was expected to be fully let within three months and would make a profit by 2020. The Knowledge Gateway Board had recommended that the University progress with three additional units at Parkside funded by a loan of £850k, plus University funding of £200k underwritten by the purchase of additional shares in the company. Council agreed to support this proposal within the CIP budget envelop and requested a paper regarding the proposal be circulated for information.


	201/15

	
	Council approved the expenditure of £200k from the Capital Investment Plan for three additional units at Parkside. 

	202/15

	
	Council agreed to approve the current status and budget position of projects on the Capital Investment Plan, subject to circulation of Appendix A by email.

	203/15

	
	(c) University of Essex Students’ Union Budget 2015-16 (C/15/59)


	
	The Director of Finance introduced the SU budget, noting the SU was on track to achieve a surplus, and a greater surplus for the following year. 


	204/15

	
	Council noted that this year had been challenging and that next year the SU will invest in a new department to focus on Promise 1 (getting an amazing degree and job), and had taken account of wage demands and profit margins in presenting a realistic budget. 


	205/15

	
	Council welcomed the concise paper and congratulated the SU team on the management of the SU finances.
	206/15

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the Students’ Union budget for 2015-16.


	207/15

	12 Edge Hotel School Limited (EHSL) Report on Financial Performance and Request for Support (C/15/60)


	
	Council noted that recruitment, retention and the financial position of the School were improving, and that the Edge Foundation were now content to allow international recruitment to supplement the core home and EU market, and that plans were in place to ensure continuity on the EHS Board. 
	208/15

	
	
	

	
	Council approved:
	

	
	
	

	
	· a gift of £235,000 and associated letter of comfort to the Edge Hotel School, noting that financial performance would be reviewed again in one year.
	209/15

	
	
	

	13 Financial Regulations Update (C/15/61)


	
	Council noted that a thorough review of the Financial Regulations would take place over the summer of 2015.

	210/15

	
	Council approved:
	

	
	
	

	
	· the updates to the Financial Regulations attached to the report as Appendix 1.
	211/15

	14 The University’s Approach to Investments (C/15/62)


	
	
	

	
	The Registrar and Secretary recapped on the discussion at SRC which had explored the relative contribution that carbon management and energy efficiency measures on the one hand and divestment from fossil fuel companies on the other could make to promoting improved environmental performance; the weight of opinion of our students; our current low exposure to fossil fuel investment; the modest scale of our investment and; our approach to long term capital investment. 

	212/15

	
	Council noted that there were strongly held views on both sides, and SRC had agreed there was merit in exploring a move to a socially responsible investment (SRI) vehicle, with due diligence work to be undertaken over the coming year, with a view to making a transition as soon as practicable whilst minimising transaction costs thereafter. The decision would have implications for the composition of Investment Sub-committee.

	213/15

	
	Council approved:
	

	
	
	

	
	· that the Director of Finance develop proposals for researching and selecting an SRI fund for consideration by the Investments Sub-Committee.

	214/15

	15 Analysis of the Research Excellence Framework 2014: Lessons for 2020 (C/15/63)


	
	The PVC Research introduced the paper highlighting proposals based on lessons learned in relation to research outputs, impact and environment, and noting minor modifications to paragraphs 12 and 14 to refer to academic staff being required to produce 'the equivalent' of ‘two items of at least 3* quality by July 2016’. 


	215/15

	
	Council agreed that the existing target to be in the top 10% for research quality and income was not a realistic aspiration for many departments and that a top 20% target would be more realistic, while still stretching in most cases. 
	216/15

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the recommendation that Departments take a series of generic and specific actions to maximise their REF2020 performance in terms of outputs, impact and environment.
	217/15

	
	
	

	
	Council approved:
	

	
	
	

	
	· that KPIs 2 and 3 be adjusted to reflect an aspiration for Departments to be in the top 20% of their respective UoAs for overall research quality and for Impact in REF2020.
	218/15

	
	
	

	16 The University of Essex Strategic Risk Register (C/15/64)


	
	The Registrar and Secretary highlighted that the Risk Register would normally come via ARMC but that this had not been possible due to the sequencing of meetings. 


	219/15

	
	Council noted that the risk profile remained broadly unchanged, although there would be some impact from the new security and counter terrorism legislation, Tier 4 changes and CMA policy. 


	220/15

	
	In discussion, it was noted that grade inflation in good degrees had been raised as an issue by Jo Johnson and that a new classification system was being trialled in 20 universities. At the University of Essex, a transformational education would enable students to earn a good degree, underpinned by QAA endorsement of quality and standards. The University would engage in consultation and watch developments. 


	221/15

	
	It was questioned that the highest risk, Risk 4 ‘Accepting students on lower tariffs’, had been proposed as halved through mitigation. Council noted that tariff was a significant risk but was decoupled from growth; numbers had increased while tariff had remained broadly stable, and that a wide range of actions were in place to mitigate the risk. Tariff was a lag indicator, not a lead indicator, and increasing intake tariff requirements in pilot departments had previously resulted in a decline in recruitment. 


	222/15

	
	The highest risks related to recruitment, tariff, financial sustainability and infrastructure, and Council agreed we are doing all we can to manage these risks effectively.

	223/15

	
	Council approved the updated Strategic Risk Register.


	224/15

	17 Council Effectiveness Review 2014-15: Report and Recommendations (C/15/65)


	
	Council welcomed the positive report, including the recommendations to enhance the existing set of effective governance arrangements. 

	225/15

	
	For clarity, it was agreed that in Appendix 4 paragraph 4 the term of office for the Chair of Council should be more explicitly aligned the with term of appointment to Council. 

	226/15

	
	Council agreed to trial a change to the pattern of away days and Council meetings, compressing away day and formal Council business into two whole days, retaining two standard meetings and one away day. Opportunities to visit the estate were valuable and would be incorporated in to the whole day programmes. 

	227/15


	
	Council approved that:
	

	
	
	

	
	· the referral mechanisms to Council of any sensitive or potentially sensitive issues, or issues with a potential impact on the University’s reputation and sustainability, considered by the sub-Committees of Council be codified;
	228/15


	
	
	

	
	· the University’s Fundraising Code of Practice be revised to include an explicit reference to the role and responsibilities of Council and any delegations of power as appropriate, and that Council would receive an annual report on the effectiveness of the University’s fundraising activities; 
	229/15


	
	
	

	
	· the Remuneration Committee’s remit to include the setting of a strategic framework for pay and reward across the institution be broadened;
	230/15


	
	
	

	
	· the Remuneration Committee’s terms of reference be revised by including pay structures, reward and recognition, pay bargaining and performance pay, and by explicitly referring to the public interest and ensuring greater transparency in the reporting of the Remuneration Committee to Council of the number of professorial and grade 11 professional staff by salary band, salary trends, amount paid as discretionary payments, and of the individual salaries of the Vice-Chancellor and Registrar and Secretary, based on a proportionate approach;
	231/15


	
	
	

	
	· the terms of reference of the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) be revised in order to reflect that consideration and approval of high-level strategic issues was reserved to Council, and re-designate the SRC as the ‘Resources Committee’ to indicate a greater focus for this Committee on the consideration of the University’s sustainability;
	232/15


	
	
	

	
	· the terms of reference of the University Steering Group (USG) be revised to make clear that USG has authority directly delegated from Council in a number of areas rather than from Strategy and Resources Committee. USG's remit remains unaltered;

	233/15


	
	· based on information obtained through the internal audit and from the external auditors, the Audit and Risk Management Committee include an appraisal of its own performance and effectiveness over the year in its annual report to Council;
	234/15


	
	
	

	
	· the Nominations Committee consider the provision in Ordinance 3 for the appointment of the Pro-Chancellors and Ordinance 4 for the appointment of the Treasurer and recommend a selection process for both roles for approval by Council;
	235/15


	
	
	

	
	· the process for appointment and role description for the Chair of Council be endorsed;
	236/15


	
	
	

	
	· further work be undertaken on raising the profile of Council and the importance of its work to attract and encourage a diverse pool of internal candidates for vacancies on Council;
	237/15


	
	
	

	
	· a summary of the outcomes of Council members’ individual annual review meetings be presented to Council;
	238/15


	
	
	

	
	· the University’s Executive ensure that the student experience receives effective representation and appropriate visibility at meetings of Council in line with the respective remits of Council and Senate;
	239/15


	
	
	

	
	· the Students’ Union be asked to provide an enhanced annual report to Council to allow for better scrutiny of the SU’s governance and operating processes in line with the requirements of the Education Act 1994;
	240/15


	
	
	

	
	· a high-level assurance report on key targets and actions to reduce the University’s carbon emissions be presented to Council on an annual basis;
	241/15


	
	
	

	
	· two whole day meetings, incorporating formal Council and away day business be trialled for one year; and
	242/15


	
	
	

	
	· further training be offered on producing effective committee papers, including a more rigorous use of coversheets to provide a clearer steer to Council regarding issues for consideration and decision. 
	243/15


	
	
	

	18 Membership and Terms of Reference for the Committees of Council 2015-16 (C/15/66)


	
	The new terms of reference for Resources Committee were missing from the papers and Council was assured that the revised Committee would still be able to consider matters of strategy under delegation from Council. The complete paper would be circulated to members. 
	244/15

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the membership and terms of reference for Committees of Council for 2015-16 in conjunction with item 17 above.

	245/15

	19 Honorary Degrees and Honorary Fellowships Committee (C/15/67)


	
	Council noted the report.

	246/15

	20 Tuition Fees for 2016 Application Cycle (C/15/68)


	
	Council noted the tuition fees approved by USG on recommendation of the Student Funding and Fees Group.

	247/15

	21 Equality and Diversity Annual Report 2014-15 (C/15/69)


	
	Council requested that, in future, it received a more detailed breakdown of staff (table 4) to include gender, and that the data underlying the Gender summary (p 238) be provided to assist interpretation. That only one of the 43 female professors is on an ASE contract (paragraph 5.7) was a contract issue not a gender issue. 
	248/15

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report.

	249/15

	22 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES


	
	The Chair asked for volunteers to act as informal mentors for new external Council members. Paul Gray, David Currie, Judith Judd, Celia Edey, David Boyle and Elizabeth Hall volunteered.

	250/15

	
	(a) Remuneration Committee (22 June 2015) (C/15/70)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report, including the draft Market Supplements policy (Appendix 1 to the report) as recommended to Council by the Remuneration Council.

	251/15

	
	(b) Strategy and Resources Committee: (22 June 2015) (C/15/71)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council approved all the recommendations contained in the Strategy and Resources Committee report to Council. 
	252/15

	
	
	

	
	(c) Nominations Committee (22 June 2015) (C/15/72)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council approved all the recommendations contained in the Nominations Committee report to Council. 
	253/15

	
	
	

	23 REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (C/15/73)



	
	Approved.
	254/15

	
	
	

	24 Standing Orders for Meetings of the Council (C/15/74)



	
	Approved.
	255/15

	
	
	

	25 Delegation of Authority for the Summer Period 


	
	Council delegated authority to the Chair to take action on behalf of Council during the summer period.
	256/15

	
	
	

	26 ANY OTHER BUSINESS


	
	There was no other business.
	257/15

	
	
	

	Date of next Meetings


	
	
	

	
	The next Council Away Day will be held on Thursday 12 November 2015. 


	258/15

	
	The next meeting will be held on Monday 23 November 2015.

	259/15

	
	
	


RESERVED BUSINESS
There was no reserved business
Dr Sonia Virdee
Deputy Secretary
July 2015
----------------------------------

(Chair of Council)

Actions (in addition to recommendations approved)
	1. Trend data on the expansion in different categories of staff to be provided
	SM

	2. Benchmarking of the proportion of academic vs professional services staff would be valuable and should be undertaken.
	SM

	3. Recruitment numbers in Autumn to be broken down by home, EU, international and state vs independent school origin
	VP

	4. Revisions to People Supporting Strategy prior to publication:

a. the Strategy be underpinned by a communications plan 

b. consideration be given to specific outcomes against which success could be measured. 

c. more emphasis be placed in the document on the role of PDR as an enabling process for objective setting and delivering change. 

d. further thought be given to the target of 25% women in senior positions (currently 15.6% of readers, 25.7% of professors and 38.9% of professional services grade 11 staff are female).
	SM

	5. Managing structural change - the term 'divisional heads' was not well understood and should be replaced with 'Registrar and Secretary and the three Executive Deans’. Additionally, that under 12.1 'department' be added.
	SM

	6. Options for making more parking space available were under investigation and the Director of EMS would report back to USG before the Autumn. 
	SN

	7. In addition to a carbon management plan, an Environmental Strategy document should be developed to make the University’s sustainability plans more visible
	SN

	8. Trial a change to the pattern of away days and Council meetings, compressing away day and formal Council business in to two whole days, retaining two standard meetings and one away day. Opportunities to visit the estate were valuable and would be incorporated in to the whole day programmes
	SV

	9. Effectiveness review - in Appendix 4 paragraph 4 the term of office for the Chair of Council should be more explicitly aligned the with term of appointment to Council.
	SV

	10. E&D Report - a more detailed breakdown of staff (table 4) to include gender, and the data underlying the Gender summary (p 238) be provided to assist interpretation.
	SM
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